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DRAFT ICAS Minutes of Meeting 
Thursday, December 12, 2013

Tsakopoulos Library Galleria, 828 I Street, Sacramento, CA
ICAS Website ( http://icas-ca.org/
In Attendance:

CCC Senate:
Beth Smith, President; David Morse, Vice President; Julie Bruno, Secretary; Phil Smith, North Representative; John Stanskas, South Representative; and Julie Adams, Executive Director
CSU Senate:
Diana Wright Guerin, Chair; Steven Filling, Vice Chair; Glen Brodowsky, Secretary; Darlene Yee-Melichar, Member-at-Large; and Susan Gubernat, Member-at-Large 
UC Senate: 
Bill Jacob, Chair; Mary Gilly, Vice Chair; George Johnson, BOARS Chair; Ross H. Frank, UCOPE Chair; Tim Labor, UCEP Chair; and Martha Winnacker, Executive Director 

Staff: 

Krystinne Mica (CCC)
I. Consent Calendar

· Approval of the December 12, 2013 Agenda
The agenda was approved with a note that item XIV will be discussed earlier. 

· Approval of the September 26, 2013 Meeting Notes
The notes from September 26, 2013 were approved with minor changes from the body.

The consent calendar was approved. Yee-Melichar, Brodowsky (MSC)
II. Announcements
Bill Jacob, Chair, UC Academic Senate
President Napolitano announced seven initiatives during her first 90-days in office.  The first three initiatives were to award $5 million each to undocumented student services, graduate student improvements, and post-doctoral programs.  At the Regents meeting, President Napolitano announced the other four initiatives: zero tuition increase for the upcoming year; CCC transfer; technology transfer; and net zero-carbon campuses by 2025.  During the regents meeting in November, presentations were made about the funding of doctoral programs, as well as a request that the state fund the UC employer contribution to the retirement system in the same way it funds CSU contributions to CalPERS.  An informal enrollment management work group met and had conversations to develop a shared understanding of issues to be resolved in relation to the guarantee and the master plan, transfer, and how money is distributed between campuses.  The faculty total remuneration study continues to move forward.  Cross-campus enrollment is now available for some online courses.  UC is concerned about the pension reform initiative that may appear on the November 2014 ballot.  The ICAS letter on the segments’ initiatives to strengthen the K-14 pipeline in STEM fields was presented at Assemblymember Susan Bonilla’s hearing.  There will be another initiative to push forward the next generation sciences.  

Diana Wright Guerin, Chair, CSU Academic Senate
The meeting at Fullerton College highlighted that the creation of the transfer pathway under SB1440 needs funding, as more students seek admission into the CSU system.  A draft of the CCC BA study group summary was released and Academic Affairs asked the Executive Committee to write a formal response.  ASCSU continues to have issues with getting a trustee appointed and is now working on legislation with the Chancellor’s Office to maximize the possibility of having another faculty trustee position.  Chancellor White is planning on re-launching the Academic Conference to bring stakeholders together to discuss issues of concern.  A website was launched that highlights faculty recognized for their outstanding work.  There is legislative interest in the fate of Ethnic Studies programs; the Chancellor formed a task force to look into history and trends, and make overall recommendations.  One resolution presented at the ASCSU November plenary expressed concern about the potential to eliminate Cal State Online Advisory Board.  Last year, the board decided to set the number of units at 120 for all BA/BS degrees.  Engineering continues to have problems with meeting this limitation.  Suggestions included Engineering be referenced in Title 5 as it was previously (limit before was 140 units and CSU is suggesting 132 units).  There is also a discussion regarding having a new CSU campus south of San Diego to accommodate the 20,000 eligible students turned away from admission into CSU and one about underrepresented students, particularly Latino and African American students in CSU.  

Beth Smith, ICAS Chair and President, CCC Academic Senate
Fall Plenary was held in November and a number of resolutions were brought forward.  The presiding judge denied the lawsuit brought forth last spring against the CCC Board of Governors and the authority of the local academic senates.  The Veteran’s Summit event was successful.  ICAS may want to consider discussing parameters for credit by exam in light of the work on military curriculum by the American Council on Education (ACE).  San Francisco State provided the venue for a successful event on behalf of City College of San Francisco (CCSF), where Senate leadership and leadership of CCSF laid out important principles and steps for CCSF’s future direction on accreditation.  Work is being done on the implementation of SB 440, as policies and timelines will need to be set to meet the bill’s mandates.  Because ICAS is now mentioned directly in legislation, it may be subject to the Bagley-Keene Act; this is still being investigated.  

A proposal to include an agenda item on Reserve Officer Training Corps (ROTC) and campus responsibilities was brought forward by Brodowsky.  This will be included on the upcoming agenda. 

Action:

· Brodowsky will bring forward information regarding ROTC for the next agenda. 
Governmental Relations

III. Policies and Job Duties for Implementing SB 1052 and SB 1053 – B. Smith
B. Smith presented a draft document with proposed guidelines on OER Council and ICAS’ responsibilities to enact SB 1052 and SB 1053.  CSU is the fiscal agent for the grant and will be the recipient of the funds from all grantors including Hewlett, Gates, and the Legislature.  The members discussed the document as presented and posed questions and concerns including: 

1. the possibility of increasing the frequency of ICAS meetings to coordinate with council meetings; 

2. a request for a final copy of the grant to be distributed to ICAS; 

3. a question on ASCCC’s role as it was written in the grant; 

4. which segment has the responsibility for seeking additional funding; 

5. how the information will be hosted online (through ICAS or a separate webpage); 

6. who will manage the website development; and 

7. if ICAS and the council should partner with other constituents who are already doing similar work.  

The roles of the council and council members were discussed.  There were concerns raised such as the feasibility of convening the council in early January, the magnitude of work facing the council in a very limited amount of time, and the identification of necessary processes to run the work of the council effectively.  Members deliberated on the role of the project coordinator and voted on having the project coordinator restricted to faculty members (including retired and non-instructional faculty), who will also chair the council as the tenth non-voting member.  Qualifications of the project coordinator/chair were also determined.  Members also deliberated on the role of administrative staff and whether the determination of 20% to each segment was still appropriate.  They voted that the 20% time for each segment will be combined to one 60% staff, and the needs and role of the staff will be deferred to the council to determine.  The development of the website will be deferred to the council, but ICAS recognized the need to discuss this to give direction and guidance to the council.  It was also stated that a timeline for the application for the project coordinator/chair will be worked on by B. Smith, Gilly, and Guerin.   

Action:

· B. Smith, Gilly, and Guerin will work on a timeline and position description for the project coordinator/council position. 
IV. Legislative Update

The three segment chairs will invite their respective Government Relations Officers (GROs) to the next ICAS meeting.  There was consensus between the three chairs that the off-season visits to the capitol were very effective.  Jacob reported that he anticipates a potential legislative effort to have UC grant similar guarantees as CSU now must do under SB 1440. Guerin spoke with legislative office staff on the difference between online instruction and Massive Online Open Courses (MOOCs), and reported that CSU students are working on releasing a white paper on this topic.  Guerin stated that Senator Block is proposing to bring back his bill on baccalaureate degrees for CCC, and the CSU senate was encouraged to write a letter of non-decision.  There is also interest in AB 1348 moving forward.  There are several issues returning for CSU including: undocumented Nursing students not being able to take the nursing exam; offering tax credit for businesses that provide internships; student loan and bankruptcy; and Oregon’s HB 3472 (Pay Forward pilot program).  B. Smith stated that some ideas moving forward for CCC are: legislation on accreditation; concurrent enrollment for students in high school and community college; and a cap on fees for students with the maximum number of unit load (encourage students to go full-time).  

B. Smith asked whether there was interest by the group to have ICAS write formal responses to the reports provided by Guerin on increased funding for higher education; Lt. Governor’s report; and State Auditor’s report. It was proposed by ICAS that the segment chairs would write short responses to the higher education report and the State Auditor’s report, but no response will be provided for the Lt. Governor report.  Morse requested ICAS should write a response to AB 1348; members suggested that each segment talk to their GROs regarding this bill and a possible response.  

Action:

· The three segment chairs will invite their respective GRO to the upcoming ICAS meeting. 

· The segment chairs will write a response to the higher education report and the State Auditor’s report.

Transfer

V. Transfer Data – D. Guerin 

Highlights were shared on the number of students who transferred using Associate Degrees for Transfer (AD-T) from CCC to CSU.  Nine hundred and eight students with AD-Ts transferred into the CSU in Fall 2013.  From 2012 – 2013, 402 students transferred during both semesters.  The top three community colleges producing transfer students were Saddleback, Fullerton, and Golden West.  The top three CSUs accepting transfer students were Fullerton, Sacramento State, and East Bay.  The top disciplines students were graduating from were Psychology, Sociology, Speech, Communication Studies, and Criminal Justice. It was noted that the disciplines with the most students were the first disciplines that released TMCs.  

VI. Articulation by COR vs. Syllabus – D. Morse
The question of articulation by course outline (COR) or syllabus resurfaced.  It was noted that ICAS previously released a statement on this in June 2011, authored by B. Smith as the ASCCC Curriculum Chair.  The UC representatives stated that there is a disconnect between how faculty interpret what is written in a COR and understanding what is being taught in class.  In particular, it is hard to discern what literature is being covered in a COR; therefore, UC faculty ask for syllabi to see the covered literature.  A suggestion was made to have written guidance about how to read course outlines and how to write effective CORs.  Members felt that this topic should come back to the next ICAS meeting.

Action:

· This topic will be revisited at the next meeting, along with suggestions for how to address the issue. 

VII. Credit by Exam – B. Smith
Numerous conversations are being held regarding credit by examination (CBE) and the differing approach of each segment.  It was proposed that ICAS make recommendations regarding CBE and the possibility of pulling together a task force.  Morse shared that there is currently a group of CCC faculty working on a CBE paper and suggested that a connection be made with the work they are doing and what ICAS is proposing to do.   The importance of CBE was highlighted, as 46,000 veterans are now in higher education and there is a current push to recognize prior learning in military contexts recommended by ACE for credit. Gubernat proposed that ICAS come up with a broad policy statement of two to three sentences stating their position on CBE.  Other members agreed and tasked Gubernat with coming up with a draft policy statement for the next meeting.

Action:

· Gubernat will draft a broad policy statement for CBE and bring it back to the next ICAS meeting. 

VIII. UC President’s Initiative on Transfer – B. Jacob
Jacob shared this information during announcements, but stated that he would send along the bullet points from the President’s memo to ICAS members.

Action:

· Jacob will email the bullet points from the President’s memo to ICAS members via email. 
General Education

IX. Value of GE/Goals of Higher Education

This item will be carried over to the next agenda.  

X. Recommendation from Natural Science Scoping Committee

The Natural Science Scoping Committee provided a document with recommendations to ICAS on how to update the science competency statements to align with the Next Generation Science Standards (NGSS) recommendation for science in K-12.  Members discussed the findings and suggestions of the scoping committee and noted that it may be best to approach the alignment through the lens of A-G requirements, rather than advocating for four-years of science in high school.  It was recommended that the Scoping Committee review the Math Competencies statement to see how it aligns with A-G, and if that statement could help shape the way they make their recommendations.  ICAS determined that feedback will be given to the Scoping Committee on the document, and that the committee will continue the work and will provide a report to ICAS at its June 2014 meeting.  Segment chairs will check-in with their appointments to ensure that they are willing to continue with their participation in the group. 

Action:

· ICAS will provide feedback to the committee on their recommendations and will task them with continuing the work they have done. 

· The Scoping Committee will present their work to ICAS by the last June 2014 meeting. 

· Segment chairs will check with their appointments to see if they are willing to continue working on the committee

XI. IGETC Standards Subcommittee – D. Morse
The goal was to finalize the membership of the IGETC Standards Subcommittee. The membership consists of nine people, three from each segment consisting of a system office representative, faculty member, and articulation officer (AO). The members voted on having Morse continue to chair the group.  An issue arose with the appointment of AOs as AOs are faculty members and bylaws state that ICAS is the proper body to appoint faculty to this group and not CIAC. Faculty representatives are being finalized for CSU and UC, and chairs will reach out to their appointments to confirm. 

Action:

· UC and CSU chairs will confirm their IGETC faculty appointments. 
General Issues
XII. Discussion of ICAS role with CCSF Accreditation – B. Smith
At this time, ICAS stated there is no further action on CCSF and accreditation.

XIII. Online Course Exchange – B. Smith
A proposal to collaborate on online course exchange was made by B. Smith, as all three segments are currently working on this separately.  It was suggested that a collaborative effort could look at common course learning outcomes, student learning outcomes, and leaving unit count to be determined by each segment.  Members also discussed the need for students to have a foundational course on taking online classes and experience with using the operating system.  It was determined that a joint report was not needed; however, the segment chairs will work on a statistical report on their respective online systems and include it in their report for the next meeting. 

Action:

· Segment chairs will work on a statistical report on their online system and provide information on their segments online courses at the next meeting. 

XIV. UC Admissions Outcomes – G. Johnson
The BOARS report is the first detailed look at what first year admissions look like under the new freshman admissions policy adopted in 2009 and implemented for Fall 2012.  BOARS looked at the early results of how students did during their first term at the UC.  The cohort that began in 2012 showed a marked increase in their first term GPA in comparison to students from 2010 and 2011.  The biggest challenge identified in moving forward is calibrating the size of the guaranteed admission pool: the new policy anticipated a yield of roughly 10.5% of California high school graduates students who would be guaranteed an offer of admission.  In reality, the policy captured close to 12.5%, leaving less room for other students.  BOARS will undertake a number of conversations about how to move. 

BOARS is drafting a clarification statement concerning basic math for admitted UC students to ensure that the BOARS statement is clear that UC expects students to complete the math preparation defined by the college-ready standards of the Common Core State Standards for Mathematics prior to enrolling in UC-transferable math courses but will not designate specific high school courses as prerequisites.  The BOARS Articulation and Evaluation subcommittee made the recommendation that various Statway courses should be reviewed by UC faculty.  Currently, there is a CSU pilot study being conducted on Statway, however, there is not sufficient data or student participation yet to yield accurate results.  Guerin offered to check on the number of students who are participating in the Statway pilot program.  

It was also noted that there continues to be a decline in CCC applications to transfer into the UC system.  The CSU representatives concurred, and stated that CSU transfer applications are also slightly down by 2.6%.  However, the real issue for CSU is the significantly lower number of credential and graduate student applications—down to 60% enrollment across the board for CSU.  It was asked whether ICAS should tackle this issue and figure out workforce demand.  

Action:

· Guerin will check the number of students who are participating in the Statway pilot program and bring this information to the next meeting. 

XV. Obama’s Scorecard – B. Smith
This was deferred to each segment to determine whether a response is necessary from ICAS. 

XVI. Report from CCC Baccalaureate Degree Study Group 
ICAS discussed the recent report from the CCC Baccalaureate degree study group.  The study group was not intended to be a recommending body, and the inclusion of the recommendations at the end of the document raised concerns for several members in the group.  It was noted that the language will likely change in the future to reflect the need for a more in-depth study to be conducted prior to making recommendations.  Members discussed concerns they had with having CCC grant BA degrees including limitation on funding, a potential risk of losing sight on the community college mission, and public perception on the creation of the new BA degrees and lack of funding for existing degrees.  P. Smith pointed out the need for a discussion around Career and Technical Education (CTE) BA degrees, as CSU does not currently offer four-year degrees in CTE.  The collegial collaboration between CSU and UC on the addition of doctorate degrees at CSU was discussed and recommended for future conversation on CCC and BA degrees.  

XVII. Principles for Identifying and Using Accountability Measures – D. Guerin/P. Smith
This item was deferred to the next meeting.  

Action:

· This item will be included on the next agenda to determine next steps. 
---------------------------------------

Meeting adjourned at 3:48 p.m.

Minutes prepared by Krystinne Mica
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